Library Services Anne Doyle

One of the earliest known library services to the community of Taroona was a small private a library conducted by a former resident of the district, Miss Glossop, in the late 1950s. It was situated in the old shopping centre on the Channel Highway. Here one was able to borrow a book for the princely sum of three pence.

The other option available was the State Library, which posed problems in relation to Estance and transport.

In July, 1948 the Lady Clark Memorial Children's Library¹, in association with the Engborough Council, commenced a service school children. It is noted that Taroona State School paid a fee of ten shillings as its contribution for the year.

A memorandum from the State Librarian the Crown Solicitor's Department, dated the 9th February 1959, noted²:

Despite many opportunities, the Kingborough Municipality has not adopted the State Libraries Act, in making provision for the Services to the community in association with the State Library of Tasmania.

In spite of this fact, over one thousand persons were using the Hobart Lending Library and the Board felt some charges would have to be implemented if this trend was to continue.

This placed the Kingborough Council in a position where some action was required and mid 1960 saw the implementation of the Bookmobile Service³, which visited Taroona each Tuesday, stopping at the old shopping centre, Stewart Crescent and Oakleigh Avenue.

Library records of the 15th July 1963⁴ show correspondence to the State Librarian from the Country Women's Association expressing concern at the problems arising with the Bookmobile Service. These problems were: the bookmobile's late arrival, traffic congestions in relation to the shopping area, queues of mothers and children, and only two assistants to cope with the influx of people.

The State Librarian in reply to the Country Women's Association⁵, stated that he was well aware of the encompassing difficulties. The Bookmobile was seen only as an interim

measure, pending the Kingborough Commission's decision to provide a permanent facility on a site reserved in Nubeena Crescent. He suggested a strong representation of residents in regard to this situation.

Ten years were to pass with the continuation of the Bookmobile, and by 1973 local businessmen were urging that the rapidly expanding community warranted the establishment of permanent library facilities⁶. It was proposed that a shop in the new Village Shopping Centre be leased for this purpose.

Negotiations were successful and the new Library was officially opened by the Chairman of the Tasmanian Library Board, Sir Peter Crisp, at 6.15 p.m. on the 30th May 1974⁷. The official opening came two months after the building was opened to the public. The library was staffed by Mrs Jill Eyles and Mrs J. Hope. The State Librarian at that time, Mr W. Brown, and the Warden of Kingborough, Cr W. Hodgman, M.L.C., were among those attending the ceremony. A function to commemorate the opening was held afterwards at the Taroona Hotel.

Mrs N. Bayles was the first enrolment and is still a regular borrower.

During the early period of the library's existence it was used for community services. Mrs Poulson and a group of volunteers conducted remedial classes for children during non opening hours.

In 1974 a Regional Headquarters was established at Kingston, with Mrs Beverly Ewins appointed as Regional Librarian. Taroona became one of the seven branch libraries to come under the administrative auspices of the Channel Regional Library.

Mrs Eyles retired in March 1984, after ten years of service, as did her assistant, Miss D. Nairn. They were replaced by Mrs Anne Doyle and Mrs Carolynne Williams.

There has been a continuing need for expansion. Library records of October 19848 indicated once again a number of inadequacies in relation to the area available and the amount of business transacted.

Following many months of negotiation between the Regional Librarian, Mr Warwick Lee, the State Librarian, Mr Warwick Dunstan, and appropriate authorities, funding approval was granted by the then Minister for Education, the Hon. J. Beswick, M.H.A., to enable the transfer of the existing library to

Community Services

the larger premises of shop 14 in the village Shopping Centre.

Mr Peter Hodgman M.H.A. officially opened the new premises on the 8th December 19869.

With an increase of seventy percent to the floor space, new shelving, study and display areas, the library is now a modern and up-todate facility.

Taroona Branch Library is the sixth busiest branch in the state, with an average issue of 45,000 articles per year.

References

- Lady Clark Memorial Service, Kingborough 6B/1 (Oct. 1946-Dec. 1962), AOT.
- Memorandum, State Librarian to Crown Solicitors Dept., Kingborough 6B/1 (Oct 1946-Dec. 1962), AOT.
- Bookmobile Service, Kingborough 6B/2 (Jan. 1963-Nov. 1972), AOT.
- Correspondence, Taroona C.W.A. to State Librarian, Kingborough 6B/3, AOT.
- State Librarian's reply to C.W.A., Kingborough 6B/3, AOT.
- Mercury (Southside), 12 April 1973, File No. 1, D3/2, AOT.
- 7. Mercury, 29 May 1974.
- Branch Library Development Report, 31 Oct. 1984, File No. 1D 3/2 (Taroona), AOT.
- Opening of new premises, 9 Dec. 1986, File D3/2 (Taroona), AOT.



Mary's Grange Home for the Aged

Patrick Flanagan

The Home was officially opened on the 17th March 1957. The foundation of Mary's Grange was due to four factors. Mr Geoffrey Butler, a Hobart lawyer, and his wife, had for some years wanted to leave their house as a Home for the Aged. However, their home at Rose Bay was found to be unsuitable for this purpose and they agreed to sell the property and donate the proceeds. The Butlers died in 1962 as the result of a car accident.

At this time, although independently, Mr A. Lovell, a Hobart businessman, was raising money to go towards the building of an Old Age Home. The then newly appointed Roman Catholic Archbishop of Hobart, the Rev. Guilford Young, was able to coordinate their efforts and on 10th December 1955 he asked the Missionary Sisters of the Sacred Heart to come and open a Home for elderly persons.

In 1956, with the money raised, the Roman Catholic Church purchased the house and property known as the "Grange" and at the time of the official opening twenty ladies were in residence.

The "Grange" was the site of a house built in c1821 by George Cartwright and rebuilt in 1837. It was destroyed by fire in 1868 and again rebuilt. This was the dwelling that was purchased in 1956.

In the same year the adjoining property was acquired. This allowed for extensions to accommodate another thirty six ladies.

During the bushfires in February 1967 all the residents and staff were evacuated to Mt. St. Canice in Sandy Bay. The fires surrounded the Home and burnt out the garden but spared the buildings.

Following the fires the building was reinspected by the Fire Brigade which declared that it was not safe and only the ground floor was allowed to be used. Because of this the decision was made to demolish the "Grange" and rebuild. A contract for \$735,000 was signed on the 17th March 1969, the twelfth anniversary of the first opening. The Federal Government contributed \$348,000 towards the cost and a public appeal was launched which eventually raised \$51,000.

The building was designed by Hobart

becember 1969. The official opening of the completed Home was on the 22nd becember 1970.

Mary's Grange has three wards, a hospital and two residential wings. It can accommodate ninety residents, seventy four hom are classified as needing nursing care.

The accommodation is mainly in single rooms with attached amenities.

On the 13th July 1986 the Missionary Sisters of the Sacred Heart left Mary's Grange as they no longer had the Sisters needed to meet their Order's commitments and had to rationalise their involvement. The Little Company of Mary assumed the responsibility for the nursing care and welfare of the residents on the 1st August 1986.



Farewell to the Missionary Sisters of the Sacred Heart, 13th July 1986.

Back Row, L to R: Nora Ryan, Val Benjamin, Rod Gowans, Monsignor Green.

Second Row, L to R: Pierre Tapping, Patrick and Jurate Flanagan, Sisters Josephine and Aleta,

Nell Pascoe, Sister Brendan, Mary Cumming.

Front Row, L to R: Reg Pascoe, Ruth Campbell, Edith Green. PHOTO NELL PASCOE.

